
SELECT BOARD/FINANCE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 25, 2023
PERFORMING ARTS CENTER AT MIDDLE SCHOOL SOUTH
APPROVED
SB Members Present: Peter Cunningham, Chair; John Reilly, Vice Chair; Matt Pisani; Becky Pine; Alison Manugian, Clerk
School Committee Members Present: Fay Raynor, Chair; Rafael Glod, Vice Chair; Yasmeen Cheema, Secretary; Catherine Awa; Rosanna Casavecchia; Brian LeBlanc; Lacey McCabe
Groton Finance Committee Members Present: Bud Robertson, Chair; Colby Doody, Vice Chair; Gary Green; Mary Linskey; Michael Sulprizio; Scott Whitefield
Dunstable Selectmen Present: Ronald Mikol, Chair; Leah Basbanes, Vice Chair; Kieran Meehan
Also Present: Mark Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Jason Silva, Dunstable Town Administrator; Dr. Laura Chesson, GDRHS Superintendent; Sherry Kersey; GDRSD Finance Director; The Groton Finance Team
Ms. Fay Raynor called the School Committee to order at 7:00 P.M
Mr. Cunningham called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM. 
Mr. Bud Robertson called the Finance Committee to order at 7:00 P.M
Mr. Ron Mikol called the Dunstable Selectmen to order at 7:00 P.M
In Joint Session with the Groton Finance Committee and Groton Dunstable Regional School District Committee- Receive the Report of the Town Manager’s Tri-Comm Working Group and other Related Presentations on the Fiscal Year 2025 Budget.
The Tri-Comm Working Group has been working diligently throughout the summer to address the Fiscal Year 2025 Budget deficit. The purpose of this joint meeting was to present the findings of the Town Manager’s Tri-Comm Working Group to all Boards regarding the Fiscal Year 2025 Operating Budget. Mr. Haddad presented the Report. This Report conducted a thorough budget analysis and to guide discussions regarding future budgets. Please refer to the attached presentation.
Dunstable’s Town Administrator, Jason Silva, presented their Budget and Financial Forecast Overview on the Fiscal Year Budget. Please refer to the attached presentation. 
During the Groton Dunstable Regional School District presentation, Sherry Kersey, Finance Director of the Groton Dunstable Regional School District, referred to the attached presentation. 
After reviewing the reports, the Boards and Committees hoped they could reach a conclusion that all could support. Mr. Haddad and Ms. Kersey announced that the reports would be posted on the Town and District websites the following day. The joint session recessed after the presentations by the Boards. The Groton Select Board and Dunstable Selectmen continued meeting in the middle school cafeteria.
At this time in the meeting (8:30 pm), the Groton FinCom relocated to outside the Middle School Cafeteria to conduct Other Business 

Documents available at the meeting: Tri-Comm Working Group Budget Report and Power Point Presentation, Dunstable FY25 Preliminary Budget Presentation, GDRSD Budget Summary

FY25 Budget Guidance: Mr. Robertson pointed out that while GDRSD expenses could be considered “average” among their comparable districts in FY22; he suspects that the significant budget increases in FY23 & 24 along with the projections for FY25 may create uncertainty around the continued validity of that claim.  The group generally agreed that as the district is currently considered to be performing very well, it is hard to understand the sharp expenditure increases being proposed.  The members discussed the continued push for free full-day kindergarten as particularly problematic for this already difficult budget year.  Mr. Green felt it was too early to start pressing for a 5-year override request, and Mr. Robertson agreed noting (for example) that the revenue projections are too conservative. He wondered if the district had considered phasing out their reliance on E&D over several years rather than cutting it all at once.   Mr. Sulprizio pointed out that it is easier to be successful with 5-year capital projections than operational projections for the same time frame.  Operational budgets are subject to many more variables year to year.  Ms. Linskey said the 5-year override option is also problematic in that it provides a path for non-sustainable spending patterns going forward.  
Mr. Robertson said that if revenue projections are increased and both the district and the town can pin budget growth at 3.6%, the budget can be balanced.  He went on to say that FY25 is probably an abnormal budget year, and some amount of budget support may in fact be necessary.  However, the district’s wage projections in particular seem too aggressive.  Ms. Linskey felt that an independent financial review may be in order at this point.  Mr. Whitefield said that it is a question of values; the school committee is setting a high value on programs that may simply not be affordable going forward.  Mr. Sulprizio suggested asking all Department Heads to provide a budget that cuts expenses by 3% (for instance).  That approach has been done successfully in other organizations and may provide more options for FinCom to consider than the Town Manager’s proposal.  Mr. Robertson noted that the Town Manager reviews every expense line of every department budget before drafting his budget proposal.  
The problem is how to hold district wages at a sustainable level.  Revenue growth simply cannot keep up. Municipal labor contracts include 2% COLA’s which helps to keep the town side budget at 3.5%.  The members briefly discussed the option of splitting the budget deficit 60/40 between the district and the town (as has been done in past years).  The group was generally against this proposal as it once again does not address the underlying problem of wage & benefit trends.  Mr. Robertson proposed budget guidance of 3.6% maximum growth on the municipal side, and support for a 1-year override at $3 Million.  Mr. Whitefield stressed that choosing the override number is crucial; it must be reasonable in order to have a chance of success.  Mr. Robertson said that if the municipal budget can be balanced at 3.6%, that allows for just $400,000 in new revenue for the district assessment.  The group briefly discussed the ongoing state funding issues, with Ms. Linskey pointing out that since those issues will not be resolved in the short term, the town has to find a way to create a sustainable budget in spite of this.  She would like to see spending cuts made while conversations with Beacon Hill continue.  Mr. Robertson said that the Select Board will most likely propose a tax override.  He feels that revenue estimates should be tweaked and some expenses cut before committing to an override amount to present to the taxpayers.  The members discussed various override totals in terms of what would be the most appropriate and also likely to succeed.   It was agreed that the FY25 budget guidance to be offered to the Town Manager would be to balance the municipal side of the budget while not exceeding 3.5% growth; with the overall budget (town and district) not to exceed a $2 Million Proposition 2 ½ Tax Override.   

Article 2 Williams Barn amendment ($5,000):  Mr. Robertson explained that the Williams Barn committee is looking for only a one-time supplement of $5,000 in FY24.  This was only recently clarified, as previously it was assumed they were requesting an ongoing budget line item.  Apparently, their revenue has trended lower than expected, but they believe that they can correct that next year.  The supplement will be used for utilities and portable restroom rentals.  On a motion by Mr. Robertson seconded by Mr. Green, the Finance Committee voted in the majority to support Article 2 Motion 1 in the amount of $5,000.  (The Vote: 5-1-0  Mr. Green voted against)

Approval of Minutes: On a motion by Mr. Sulprizio, seconded by Mr. Doody, the Finance Committee voted unanimously to approve and release the minutes from their meeting held on 9/11/2023. (The Vote 6-0-0)

On a motion by Mr. Doody, seconded by Ms. Linskey, the Finance Committee voted unanimously to approve and release the minutes from their meeting held on 10/02/2023.  (The Vote 5-0-1  Mr. Whitefield abstained).

Mr. Robertson officially adjourned the meeting of the Finance Committee at 9:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Patricia Dufresne, Assistant Finance Director/Town Accountant (and)
Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager.
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